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1. CITY & HACKNEY LOCAL OUTBREAK BOARD (THURSDAY 10 DECEMBER 

2020) 
 

For Information 
(Pages 1 - 6) 

 



 

   
 

City Integrated Commissioning 
Board  

Meeting in-common of the  
City and Hackney Clinical 

Commissioning Group and the City of 
London Corporation 

 

Hackney Integrated Commissioning 
Board 

Meeting in-common of the  
City and Hackney Clinical 

Commissioning Group and the London 
Borough of Hackney  

 
 

City & Hackney Local Outbreak Board 

Joint Meeting in public of the two Integrated Commissioning Boards and the 
Community Services Development Board on  

Thursday 10 December 
09:00-09.50 

Microsoft Teams 

Click here to join the meeting 

 Chair – Cllr Christopher Kennedy 

Item 
no. 

Item Lead and 
purpose 

Documentation 
type 

Page No. Time 
 

1. Welcome, introductions and 
apologies  
 

Chair Verbal  
- 

 
 
 
 
 
 
09:00 
 

2. Declarations of Interests 
 

Chair 
 
For noting 

Paper 
 

 
- 

3.  Minutes of the previous 
meeting 

Chair 
 
For approval 

Paper 2-5 

4. Questions from the Public  Chair 
 

None - 

5. Papers for discussion Chair 
 
For noting 

Papers 
 

 
- 

Date of next meeting: 

14 January, Format TBC 
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Agenda Item 1

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_ZWQ5OWM1NDMtMDRjZC00MmUwLWIyNmYtNTM3ZWYyNzZjYWMy%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%2237c354b2-85b0-47f5-b222-07b48d774ee3%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2240e714b8-c4d8-4875-b8f3-abb2b618722f%22%7d


         Meeting-in-common of the Hackney Integrated Commissioning Board  
(Comprising the City & Hackney CCG Integrated Commissioning Committee and the  

London Borough of Hackney Integrated Commissioning Committee) 
 

and  
 

Meeting-in-common of the City Integrated Commissioning Board 
(Comprising the City & Hackney CCG Integrated Commissioning Committee and the  

City of London Corporation Integrated Commissioning Committee) 
 

and 
 

Community Services Development Board 
(Comprising system colleagues from across the City & Hackney geographic area) 

 
Integrated Commissioning Board – Local Outbreak Board Session 

 
 

Minutes of meeting held in public on 12 November 2020  
Microsoft Teams 

 
Present: 

Hackney Integrated Commissioning Board 

Hackney Integrated Commissioning Committee 

Cllr Christopher 
Kennedy 

Cabinet Member for Health, Adult 
Social Care and Leisure (ICB 
Chair) 

London Borough of Hackney 

Cllr Susan Fajana-
Thomas 

Cabinet Member for Community 
Safety 

London Borough of Hackney 

Cllr Rebecca 
Rennison 

Cabinet Member for Finance, 
Housing Needs and Supply 

London Borough of Hackney 

City & Hackney CCG Integrated Commissioning Committee 

Dr. Mark Rickets Chair City & Hackney CCG 

David Maher Managing Director City & Hackney CCG 

Honor Rhodes Governing Body Lay member City & Hackney CCG  

City Integrated Commissioning Board 
City Integrated Commissioning Committee 
Randall Anderson 
QC 

Chairman, Community and 
Children’s Services Committee  

City of London Corporation 
 

Helen Fentimen Member, Community & Children’s 
Services Committee 

City of London Corporation 

Marianne 
Fredericks 

Member, Community and 
Children’s Services Committee 

 

City of London Corporation 

In attendance   

Alex Harris Integrated Commissioning 
Governance Manager 

City & Hackney CCG 

Alice Beard Communications Manager City & Hackney CCG 
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Anne Canning Group Director – Children, Adults 
and Community Health 

London Borough of Hackney 

Chris Lovitt Deputy Director of Public Health London Borough of Hackney 

Denise D’Souza Director of Adult Social Care London Borough of Hackney 

Diana Divajeva Principal Public Health Analyst London Borough of Hackney 

Eeva Huoviala Head of Engagement City & Hackney CCG 

Henry Black CFO NE London Commissioning 
Alliance 

Ian Williams Group Director, Finance and 
Corporate Services 

London Borough of Hackney 

Jake Ferguson Chief Executive Officer Hackney Council for Voluntary 
Services 

Jonathan McShane Integrated Care Convenor City & Hackney CCG 

   

Jon Williams Executive Director Healthwatch Hackney 

Matthew Knell Head of Governance & 
Assurance 

City & Hackney CCG 

Kat Buckley Senior Commissioning Officer: 
Learning Disabilities 

London Borough of Hackney 

Nina Griffith Workstream Director: Unplanned 
Care 

City & Hackney CCG 

Paul Coles General Manager Healthwatch City of London 

Simon Cribbens Deputy Director, Community and 
Childrens’ Services 

City of London Corporation 

Siobhan Harper Workstream Director: Planned 
Care 

City & Hackney CCG 

Stella Okonkwo Integrated Commissioning 
Programme Manager 

 

Members of the public were also 
present on the call, though are 
not named here for privacy 
reasons.  

 

City & Hackney CCG 

 
1. Welcome, Introductions and Apologies for Absence 

 
1.1. The ICB for the first 50 minutes was operating in its capacity as the Local Outbreak 

Board.  
  

1.2. Apologies were noted as listed above. 
 
2. Declarations of Interests 
 
2.1. The City Integrated Commissioning Board  

● NOTED the Register of Interests. 
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2.2. The Hackney Integrated Commissioning Board 
●  NOTED the Register of Interests. 

 
3. Questions from the Public 

 
3.1. There were no questions from members of the public. 
 

 
4. Covid-19 Update 
 
4.1. The Chair agreed that all items could be presented a singular covid-19 update. Chris 

Lovitt introduced the item. There had been some encouraging signs in relation to the 
Covid-19 infection rates, which were not currently increasing at the exponential rate 
seen previously. Access to testing was increasing.  
 

4.2. New announcements were coming along very quickly. The introduction of rapid-result / 
lateral flow testing was welcome, however the license did not currently enable self-
administration, so the roll-out of this required infrastructure to be put in place.  

 
4.3. There would also be a booking system available for symptomatic individuals so that they 

could book a test. This would be targeted at the most vulnerable residents, and also 
potentially teachers.  

 
4.4. The news of the Pfizer / Biotech vaccine was welcome however the main logistical hurdle 

with this vaccine was the requirement to keep a cold chain. There was also no current 
list of prioritization for who would receive the vaccine. However, we wanted to ensure 
that frontline staff were some of the first to be vaccinated. It was expected that there 
would be some vaccinations this year but the majority would be next year due to 
logistical challenges.  

 
4.5. Diana Divajeva also added that incidence and infection rates had been going down and 

the rates were just below the London average. Testing rates had dropped over the past 
week however this may just be a normal fluctuation and not necessarily a cause for 
concern. The positivity rate had dropped which may reflect a reduction in virus circulating 
in the community.  

 
4.6. Cases were no longer mostly concentrated in the north of the borough and were instead 

well-distributed throughout. There had in fact been a slight reduction in cases in the 
north of the borough. Most cases were also household clusters.  

 
4.7. The main ethnic group represented in the figures were those who listed their ethnicity 

as “other” – interpretation of what this means was largely speculative, however it could 
reflect the Charedi community in Hackney.  

 
4.8. Randall Anderson asked how situations were identified. Diana Divajeva responded that 

people would notify the London Coronavirus Response Centre about any positive cases 
within their institutions. Ideally, they would also notify the single point of contact in the 
local authority. The local authority would then get a notification when somebody had 
tested positive.  

 
4.9. Chris Lovitt added that we had gotten our local contact tracing system up to the point 

where it was having a significant impact on control of the virus. However, contact tracing 
was very time-sensitive and there had been some situations where people had only 
contacted the local authority more than one week after testing positive.  
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4.10. In response to a question from the public, Chris Lovitt explained that there had been 
some limited situations where test results had taken 7 days to be received but this was 
an outlier. Most results were within the 48-72 hour period.  

 
4.11. Self-administered tests were generally accurate – and if a sufficient sample was not 

received from a self-administered test, it would be reflected in the result.  
 

4.12. Marianne Fredericks asked about safety and security at the testing centres. Chris Lovitt 
responded that there were security guards who assisted with management in the testing 
centres. Police were also informed as to testing site locations. There were ways for 
managers to raise concerns if there had been crowds, demonstrations, etc. but so far 
this hadn’t happened.  
 

4.13. The City Integrated Commissioning Board 

 NOTED the report.  
 

4.14. The Hackney Integrated Commissioning Board 

 NOTED the report.  
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